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Wildlife Program  
Week of December 5 ï December 11, 2016 
 

WOLF ACTIVITIES  

 

Region 1 Wolf Activities 

 

Pre-Meeting Conference Call: Wildlife Conflict Specialist Bennett completed a conference call 

with Francine Madden to discuss the Profanity Peak lethal removal operation that occurred this 

year and the debrief meeting scheduled next week. 

 

Canid Concerns in Stevens County: Wildlife Conflict Specialist Bennett met with a livestock 

producer near Chewelah after a recent trail camera picture was taken of a large canid. 

Information on the WDFW data sharing program and deterrent measures were discussed for the 

producerôs spring calving operation. A data sharing agreement for the GPS collared wolves of 

the Dirty Shirt pack was completed. 

 

Depredation Investigation in Ferry County: Wildlife Conflict Specialist Bennett was 

contacted by a WDFW contract range rider about an adult cow carcass discovered near Barstow. 

A depredation investigation conducted by Natural Resource Technician Seitz, WDFW Officer 

Kirsch, and Bennett concluded that the cow had most likely died of non-wildlife related 

complications (ruled an Unknown Cause 

of Death). Bennett contacted the U.S. 

Forest Service (USFS) range manager, 

Ferry County Sheriff, a Ferry County 

deputy, the livestock owner, a 

neighboring livestock producer, and 

WDFW staff members to inform them of 

the depredation investigation findings. A 

trail camera was placed at the carcass to 

document any wolf scavenging. 

 

A cow carcass discovered by a WDFW 

contract range rider in Ferry County 

 

Range Rider Contract Invoices: 

Wildlife Conflict Specialist Bennett 

continued to complete invoices and 

discuss payments for November 2016 

range riders. 

 

Pre-Meeting Conference Call: Biologist Earl was unable to get ahold of Francine Madden this 

week during his scheduled call-in time. 
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WILDLIFE DIVERSITY D IVISION  

 

GOAL 1:  CONSERVE AND PROTECT NATIVE FISH AND WILD LIFE  

 

Common Loons: Wildlife Diversity Biologist Steve Desimone and Listing & Recovery Section 

Manager Hannah Anderson met with Wildlife Program Science Division personnel and regional 

biologists and managers from Wildlife and Fish programs to discuss the intersection of 

recreational fisheries management and the occurrence and conservation of common loons, a 

state-listed species.  Each program provided an overview to develop a shared understanding of 

overlap between program objectives.  Wildlife Program highlighted common loon ecology and 

distribution and Fish Program highlighted lake ecology, stocking objectives, and strategies.  The 

next steps will be to identify specific lakes where loons occur, breeding phenology and fledging 

of young in those areas, and food needs of young loons.  With that information, we can evaluate 

fish stocking prescriptions, in particular the abundance and size classes of fish in the lakes when 

young loons are present.  The team will then assess the information and develop 

recommendations and an agency strategy for loons and stocking.  The cross-program 

engagement and support has been very encouraging and exciting. 

 

 

REGION 1 

 

GOAL 1: CONSERVE AND PROTECT NATIVE FISH AND WILDLIFE 

 

Moose Capture: Biologist Lowe participated in the final two days of aerial moose 

capture in Districts 1 and 2.  With the arrival of clear, cold conditions, the team was able 

to capture eight new cows and recapture six cows on Monday and Tuesday.  Body 

condition, age, pregnancy status, and other data were collected and the moose were fitted 

with GPS collars to enable monitoring of adult and calf survival and habitat use.  Overall, 

27 cow moose were captured (16 new and 11 recaptures) during this yearôs operation. 

Biologist Jared Oyster (left) and Dr. Kristin Mansfield and Biologist Brock Hoenes (right) 

with immobilized moose 
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First and last moose captured on a clear day in Pend Oreille County 

 

LeClerc Creek Wildlife Area Forest Restoration: Commercial thinning work has been 

completed on the 125-acre unit of the LeClerc Creek Wildlife Area forest restoration 

project.  As seen in the left photo below, the unit was heavily overstocked with lodgepole 

pine, which had taken over the stand in the last 70 years.  The photo on the right shows 

nearly the same perspective after treatment, which removed the lodgepole pine in favor of 

the regular stand components of Douglas-fir, ponderosa pine, and western larch. 

 

W.T. Wooten Wildlife Area ï Mountain Lions: Wildlife Area Assistant Manager Dingman got 

the rare opportunity to observe a female with two sub-adults from a distance for a period of time. 

The sub-adults were rolling around in the snow and playing, and then the family group was 

lounging on a rock bluff watching several mule deer on the next ridge over. 
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REGION 2 

 

GOAL 1:  CONSERVE AND PROTECT NATIVE FISH AND WILD IFE  

 

Wildlife Management 

 

Pygmy Rabbit Aerial Surveys: Biologist 

Comstock assisted Biologist Gallie for a 

day of aerial surveys for pymgy rabbit sign 

in southern Douglas County. Besides nine 

hits for pygmy rabbit sites to check, we also 

saw a number of greater sage grouse, 

including a group of 12-14 birds. 

 

Moses Coulee from the air ï Photo by Devon 

Comstock 

 

Deer Surveys: Biologist Fitkin and 

Specialist Hansen conducted postseason 

aerial mule deer surveys throughout the 

western two-thirds of the district to 

determine annual buck:doe and fawn:doe 

ratios.  Over roughly a day and a half of 

flying, they classified over 2750 mule deer spread across eight GMUs. The effort yielded overall 

buck:doe and fawn:doe ratios of 20:100 and 71:100 respectively.  Somewhat surprisingly the 

buck ratio is up from last yearôs number of 16.  The fawn ratio is about 10% lower than the long 

term average of 78, but deer appear to be in excellent shape following a moist summer and a fall 

with exceptional green-up.  This bodes well for fawn survivorship this winter.  This count was 

the first step in a two-pronged approach to surveys this year.  In late winter we will fly quadrat 

surveys on spring range to count deer by quadrat at the time of year when they are most 

concentrated.  Hopefully this will improve the accuracy and precision of our population 

estimates. 

 

Wolverine Management: Biologist Fitkin and USFS Biologist Rohrer installed the last winter 

wolverine survey station for District 6 in the Washington Pass areas according to the Western 

States Wolverine Survey protocol.  This site will be checked and baited monthly assuming 

avalanche conditions allow. 

 

Common Loon Management: Biologist Heinlen participated on a conference call with 

statewide Wildlife and Fish program staff members to discuss fish stocking rates in lakes 

occupied by common loons.  It was concluded to review fish stocking data and determine what 

size class and how many fish are being stocked in each lake and if this is meeting the foraging 

needs of loons. 
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GOAL 3:  PROMOTE A HEALTHY ECONOMY, PROTECT COMMUNITY CHARACTER, 

MAINTAIN AN OVERALL HIGH QUALIT Y OF LIFE, AND DELIV ER HIGH-QUALITY 

CUSTOMER SERVICE 

 

Wildlife Management 

 

Okanogan Complex Fences: Maintenance Mechanic Wottlin and Assistant Manager Troyer 

braved the cold temperatures and snow to finish collecting GPS data on the fire impacted fences 

around the Big Buck Unit.  This work needed to be completed before the snow got too deep, and 

they went above and beyond to finish collecting the data prior to the first significant snow storm 

of the season. 

 

Wildlife Areas 

 

Scotch Creek and Sinlahekin Wildl ife Area Management Plan: Manager Haug and Scotch 

Creek Wildlife Area Manager Olson facilitated the final public comment meeting associated with 

the new Scotch Creek and Sinlahekin Management Plan. Manager Haug gave the initial 

presentation followed by a forest management plan summary by Okanogan Forester Bass. 

Comments were gathered following the PowerPoint. Approximately 20 people attended the 

meeting, and some good comments were received. Also in attendance were Regional Director 

Brown, District Biologist Fitkin and Assistant District Biologist Heinlen. The public can 

continue to comment until January 6, when the plan will go to the Director for approval. 

 

Methow Forest Rehabilitation Project: Okanogan Lands Forester Jamie Bass continued to 

push to get the final amendment for the Methow Wildlife Area timber sale signed. WDFW 

Forester Sara Ashiglar will finalize the amendment with Boise Cascade Forest Products this next 

week. Bass also completed the Cultural Resource Protection Plan and the Okanogan County 

Cultural Resources Inadvertent Discovery Plan to send to the Colville and Yakama Nation 

Cultural Resource Managers, as well as Washington Department of Archaeology and Historic 

Preservation (DAHP). Bass also spent some time with the new Methow Wildlife Area Manager, 

Julie Hovis, explaining the project and going over expected project actions within the next 

months. Finally, Bass worked with USFS road engineers to get a road permit completed and 

signed for the commercial operations. 

 

Sinlahekin Ecosystem Restoration Project (SERP): Forester Bass prepared a bid package for 

the SERP timber sale after the original contractor backed out. Unless there are further 

complications, the sale will go out to bid within the next couple of weeks to get as much of a 

winter operating season as possible. If the package does not bid, it will be re-opened to spring 

operating or a different logging system. 

 

 

REGION 3 

 

No report submitted this week. 
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REGION 4 

 

GOAL 1:  CONSERVE AND PROTECT NATIVE FISH AND  WILDLIFE  
 

Wildlife Management 

 

White-nose Syndrome Monitoring, Bat Health, and Bat Conservation: District 12 worked on 

networking and promoting a long-term collaboration with a community adjacent to habitat where 

bats are noted at regularly during periods of interest.  District 12 provided guidance to two other 

staff members on staff organization and internal staff contacts.  District 12 outlined how to find 

this information without assistance in the future.  District 12 reviewed rabies outlining and 

provided comments prior to announcements going out to staff members. District 12 compiled site 

data.  District 12 planned with collaborative entities assisting in acoustic monitoring to provide 

for their needs in helping WDFW.  District 12 worked with others to examine responses to a 

large television network. Thanks to Biologist Falxa in providing needed media for the television 

request. 

 

Please report bat roosts and sick or dead bats here (PLEASE SPREAD THE WORD OF THIS 

WEBSITE AND NEED TO REPORT ROOSTS, DEAD OR SICK BATS IN WA): 

http://wdfw.wa.gov/conservation/health/wns 

 

District 12 participated in the cross program 

meeting discussing collaborations, history 

of management, and overall loon ecology in 

Washington, presence, and range retraction 

throughout the west coast (historically) ï 
Photo by Ginger Gumm 
 

Land-Use Planning: District 12 was notified 

by FPA Biologist Bell regarding land use 

proposals and property owner desires to 

examine peregrine falcon alternate 

management plans to meet county code.  District 12 consulted with two property owners and 

looped in local Habitat Program staff members to work on these requests.  District 12 also 

responded to another residential situation regarding herons and passed information along to 

Habitat.  The inquiring party wanted contact, but had not allocated all that much time, so 

Wildlife made contact to explain the process and staff members having multiple duties. 

 

Landscape Amphibian Monitoring: District 12 provided an interview for Woodland Park Zoo 

regarding citizen science and participation in biological monitoring, as well as the state of 

amphibians and the need to monitor this taxon group.  District 12, Olympia staff members, and 

zoo personnel continue to work towards streamlining this and similar projects to better fit crowd-

sourcing and social support needs while reducing involvement and workload ï a planning 

meeting was held in this particular week and check-ins discussed products, status, and next steps. 

 

Washington State Agency Climate Adaptation Forum: District 13 attended this forum with 

about 240 other people.  Topics ranged from predictions regarding how conditions in 

http://wdfw.wa.gov/conservation/health/wns
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Washington will change under various scenarios to discussions about what various groups are 

doing to incorporate changing conditions to their agency work.   

 

Pacific Flyway Shorebird Survey (PFSS): District 13 conducted a shorebird survey covering 

Samish Bay on Saturday as part of a one-day survey that utilized volunteers from the birding 

community to survey shoreline habitats in Region 4.  PFSS is a coordinated multi-partner 

monitoring program led by Point Blue Conservation Science and designed to monitor trends to 

help guide the management and conservation of wintering shorebirds in the Pacific Flyway.  The 

survey is designed to 

capture wintering shorebird 

numbers along the Pacific 

Flyway all the way to 

South America.  

 

Marine Waterfowl Surveys: District 13, along 

with the Marine Waterfowl Specialist and staff 

members from Olympia and Region 6, continued 

the 2016-2017 winter marine waterfowl surveys 

with four survey days and 15% of the transects 

complete. This 25-year continuous survey looks 

at the long-term trends of wintering marine 

waterfowl in the Salish Sea.  Among the longest-

running surveys of its kind, the survey also 

provides long-term trend data on most other bird 

and mammal species, both nongame and game, 

residing in the marine environment during the 

winter in Washington. Waterfowl data are used in 

determining and setting take amounts and seasons 

in the Pacific Flyway. 

 

2016-2017 Survey Tracklines (completed in red) 

 

A clear day surveying in lower Hood Canal 

 

North Cascades Grizzly Bear: Biologist 

Yarborough continued to provide comments 

regarding the Interagency Grizzly Bear 

Guidelines to staff members in Olympia.  

 

  

http://www.pointblue.org/
http://www.pointblue.org/


8 
 

North Cascades Elk: Biologist Yarborough met with Tribal Biologists and Elk Section Lead 

Hoenes to discuss survey methodology for the North Cascades Elk Herd and ways to improve 

the process. 

 

Swan Mortality and Morbidity Stud y: Biologists Zimmerman and DeBruyn worked in 

Whatcom and Skagit counties and checked lakes and gravel pits for lead-poisoned swans. They 

brought three birds to the Whatcom Humane Society rehab center and collected one DOA. 

Zimmerman worked with an Enforcement officer who had collected several swans in Snohomish 

County. He educated the officer as to what data was essential when collecting swans and the 

officer was going 

to let other 

Enforcement 

personnel know 

what is 

necessary.  He 

worked with 

Snohomish PUD 

to identify 

powerline spans 

responsible for 

swan mortality so 

they could be 

modified to 

reduce risk. 

Samples were 

taken from 14 

birds this week. 

 

Judson Lake Swan 

Exclusion Zone: Biologists 

Zimmerman and DeBruyn 

monitored the exclusion zone 

to ensure swans did not get 

into areas thought to contain 

high levels of lead.  The lake 

is in the process of freezing 

up, which will prevent any 

swan use and allow access to 

fine tune the abatement 

measures. 

 

Bamboo poles with mylar 

bird scare tape in Judson 

Lake to preclude use by 

swans 
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Wildlife Areas 

 

Spencer Island Restoration Project: Projects Coordinator Brokaw worked with 

communications staff members to post a webpage for the project at 

http://wdfw.wa.gov/lands/wildlife_areas/snoqualmie/spencer_island.php.  So far, the webpage 

hosts a description of the project and a survey to collect information on public use at the 

site.  Over time, additional materials will be added as the project progresses.  The project team 

set a date for an upcoming open house on January 25. 

 

Leque Island Estuary Restoration Project: Projects Coordinator Brokaw worked with The 

Nature Conservancy to get grant funding under contract that will help pay for monitoring and 

construction costs.  Additionally, he reviewed an annual report of groundwater monitoring data 

in the area that a consultant is collecting for WDFW. 

 

Wiley Slough: Projects Coordinator Brokaw reviewed a document that Habitat Planner Friebel 

drafted that plans a path forward for fortifying dike and drainage infrastructure that was 

constructed as part of the Wiley Slough Restoration Project. 

 

Private Lands/Access Management 

 

Washington State Migratory Bird Stamp Proposal: Private Lands Biologist Wingard and 

Private Lands Supervisory Biologist Caldwell prepared four Washington State Migratory Bird 

Stamp proposals for 2017-2019. Region 4 Private Lands Access Program uses these funds to 

enhance hunted and non-hunted sites across the region for migratory birds. 

 

GOAL 2:  PROVIDE SUSTAINABLE FISHING, HUNTING AND  OTHER WILDLIFE -

RELATED RECREATIONAL AND COMMERCIAL EXPERIENCES 

 

Wildlife Management 

 

Hunting and Harvestable Species Management: District 12 and 14 responded to regulation 

and season questions posed by hunters. One in particular had many questions about trapping.  

 

Interview on Urban and Suburban Raccoons: District 12 provided references, personal 

experiences, and overall science findings regarding urban/suburban/ rural raccoon populations in 

metro landscapes.  District 12 discussed state harvest, management, and legalities in raccoons.  A 

big thanks to Wildlife Conflict Section staff members Schreiner and Waddell for data assistance 

regarding Wildlife Control Operator and special trap requests for raccoons.  Discussions also 

involved worldwide introductions of this medium-sized carnivore and impacts it has had on non-

native ecosystems, as well as similar behavior and mannerisms considered ñnuisanceò in 

habituated raccoons. District 12 was contacted by city of Seattle regarding this inquiry. 

 

  

http://wdfw.wa.gov/lands/wildlife_areas/snoqualmie/spencer_island.php
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Raccoon in a tree ï Photo by Kim Chandler 

 

Hoof Disease: Biologist Yarborough met 

with Region 4 Conflict personnel, Hoof 

Disease Coordinator George, and 

members of the Point Elliott Treaty 

Tribes to discuss updates regarding elk 

hoof disease and brainstorming 

monitoring efforts going forward. 

 

Wildlife Areas 

 

Frozen Conditions at Lake Terrell: Due 

to the frigid weather, Lake Terrell is almost completely frozen now. Getting to the waterfowl 

hunting blinds is very challenging, but some hunters are still working hard to use them. The 

water around the ADA hunting blind is completely frozen, making that blind unusable. With this 

weekôs continuing snow and cold weather, it will be some time until the lake thaws out. 

 

Intalco Unit Neighbor Coordination:  Manager Kessler was contacted by an Alcoa manager on 

safety concerns he received from the neighboring Conoco Phillips Refinery. A Conoco Phillips 

representative reported hearing shots during the pheasant hunting season that were too close to 

the facility. Kessler made contact and will meet with the Conoco Phillips representative in the 

near future to discuss safety issues. 

 

Nooksack Unit Parking Area Grading: Manager Kessler used the Grader Scrapper implement 

to get rid of large potholes in the Nooksack Unit parking area. He also picked up a large amount 

of garbage dumped in the adjacent area. 

  

Lake Terrell Dam Management: The water level in Lake Terrell is now full and Manager 

Kessler monitored the outflow into Terrell Creek to prevent flooding on Lake Terrell Road. He 

removed wood debris from the dam v-

notch to improve water flow. 

 

Waterfowl Season: Snoqualmie 

Wildlife Area Manager Brian Boehm 

reports that waterfowl season is 

heating up as colder temperatures 

have arrived. Parking lots are busy at 

Ebey Island and Cherry Valley, where 

there is ample forage and sheet water 

available.  

 

Good waterfowl use at a Whatcom 

County waterfowl quality hunt site 
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Island and Samish Units: Natural Resources Technician Cosgrove and Natural Resource 

Specialist Meis monitored waterfowl use, water levels, and hunter use on the Samish and Island 

units. Water levels have dropped in most areas on the Island Unit due to low river levels and 

little precipitation in the past two weeks. Water levels are steady at the Samish Unit and not yet 

to full  capacity. 

 

Private Lands/Access Management 

 

Waterfowl Quality Hunt Program:  Private Lands Biologist Wingard and Natural Resource 

Technicians Otto and Deyo surveyed Waterfowl Quality Hunt Program sites across Whatcom, 

Skagit, and Snohomish counties for use and rule compliance. Otto and Deyo worked on minor 

issues involving waterfowl blind locations, missing cover material, and garbage and debris 

removal. Otto and Deyo delivered wood chips to select locations to improve parking conditions. 

Otto and Deyo constructed blinds on a variety of open field hunting units that are showing 

favorable conditions. Biologist Wingard and Private Lands Supervisory Biologist Caldwell 

completed site ranking indices for Waterfowl Quality Hunt Program sites. The site ranking 

indices allow for a more objective determination of which sites provide high quality hunting 

opportunities, and which sites offer lower quality opportunity. Supervisory Biologist Caldwell 

performed research on three potential high quality waterfowl hunting sites for next year. With 

luck, these sites may be interested in allowing public access next year and providing added 

public waterfowl hunting opportunities. 

 

Newly built blind using natural materials on a Whatcom County Waterfowl Quality Hunt 

Program site. This added blind will offer another hunt option at the site, when normal access 

proves too arduous or when water levels make access unsafe. 
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GOAL 3:  PROMOTE A HEALTHY ECONOMY, PROTECT COMMUNITY CHARACTER, 

MAINTAIN AN OVERALL HIGH QUALITY OF LIFE , AND DELIVER HIGH -QUALITY 

CUSTOMER SERVICE 
 

Wildlife Management   

 

Requests for Wildlife Management Advice: District 12 worked with Customer Service 

Specialist Thomas to provide answers to a local STEM high school regarding wildlife 

management in the region and throughout the state.  Thanks to Ericka Thomas for her great 

assistance in quick response and collaboration! 

 

Wildlife Conflict Management:  Wildlife Conflict Specialist Witman met with a crop producer 

after touring his farm operation on Lummi Island and issued a damage permit for the farm. 

Witman responded to the Birdsview area of Skagit County to reports of elk located inside an elk 

exclusionary fence. Upon arrival, Witman observed one cow and one bull elk inside the fence. 

Additional elk grazed near the outside of the fence. The two elk remained inside the fence for 

several more days and a disabled veteran was called to harvest the bull elk. Additional 

monitoring will take place over the coming week to see if the cow elk exits the property on its 

own. Wildlife Conflict Supervisor Caldwell coordinated a meeting with District 14 Biologist 

Yarborough about potential elk capture, hoof disease monitoring, and elk damage work for next 

year. 

 

Wildlife Conflict Supervisor Caldwell gained access to the WDFW Dangerous Wildlife 

Reporting tool. This tool will help the Wildlife Conflict Section coordinate with WDFW Law 

Enforcement and the public on future activities.  

 

Wildlife Conflict Supervisor Caldwell organized and compiled Region 4 public wildlife 

complaint log information. This data will be presented to Olympia staff members for later use in 

accordance with objectives outlined within the Game Management Plan. 

 

Disease Management Coordination Meeting: Wildlife Conflict Specialist Witman, Wildlife 

Conflict Supervisor Caldwell, and District Biologist Yarborough met with members of the Point 

Elliott Treaty Tribes for a discussion with Hoof Disease Coordinator Brooke George. The group 

discussed monitoring strategies for the North Cascades Elk Herd. Areas within the elk herd range 

were identified as potential outreach areas to gather information on limping elk. 

 

Injured Wildlife and other Organization Coordination: Wildlife Conflict Specialist Witman 

responded with WDFW Law Enforcement Officer Lucci to reports of an injured gull in Mount 

Vernon.  Upon arrival, the gull was located and captured. Examination of the gull showed that it 

had sustained severe trauma to the breast and legs from an unknown source. Due to the trauma, it 

was determined that the gull had to be euthanized. Witman received a citizen report of a capsized 

vessel in the Nooksack River that was apparently leaking gas and oil. Witman was able to 

contact the Department of Ecology, who was put in contact with the reporting parting to confirm 

the location for response. 
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Wildlife Areas 

 

Public Outreach: Snoqualmie Wildlife Area Manager Brian Boehm continued to distribute 

public comment questionnaires to local hunters in the Snoqualmie pheasant release sites. 

Comments will be reviewed and used during the Snoqualmie Wildlife Area Management Plan 

update currently in progress. 

 

Wildlife Area Management Plan Update Process: Snoqualmie Wildlife Area Manager Brian 

Boehm continued meeting with Planning Team members to advance the progress on the Wildlife 

Area Management Plan update process. Manager Boehm scheduled a Snoqualmie Wildlife Area 

Advisory Committee meeting for December 14. The main topic will be a discussion of the 

DRAFT Wildlife Area goals and objectives section of the updated management plan. 

 

Fir  Island Farm: Natural Resources Specialist Meis performed snow goose and swan presence 

and absence surveys for the Fir Island Farms Unit and Fir Island. 

 

Island Unit:  Natural Resources Technician Cosgrove and Natural Resource Specialist Meis reset 

a "15 shell limit"  sign at a landing on the Island Unit. It appeared that somebody had pulled the 

post and sign out of the ground and threw them in the blackberries. Natural Resources Specialist 

Meis collected Use Survey cards for the unit. 

 

Johnson DeBayôs Slough Unit:  Natural Resources Technician Cosgrove continued monitoring 

swan use in the Nookachamps Creek and DeBay's Slough area in Skagit County.  Natural 

Resources Technician Cosgrove repaired a section of round-rail fence in the game reserve 

parking area at the Johnson/DeBay's Slough Unit. A vehicle had driven into the fence and broke 

three rails. 

 

Skagit Headquarters Unit:  Natural Resource Specialist Meis worked on Agricultural Planting 

Plans and approximate costs for the Island Unit and Samish Unit for 2017. Manager Rotton 

attended a Dike District #22 meeting to provide an update to discuss the Wiley Slough status 

report and temporary flood fight agreement.   

 

Samish Unit:  Natural Resources Technician Cosgrove posted a "No Parking" sign at the 

northeast corner of the Samish Unit along Samish Island Road to prevent area users from parking 

in an unauthorized spot. 

 

Private Lands/Access Management 

 

Hunt by Reservation Issues: Private Lands Biologist Wingard and Private Lands Supervisory 

Biologist Caldwell worked with Olympia staff members to address several issues with the Hunt 

by Reservation system.  

 

Public Questions: Private Lands Biologist Wingard and Private Land Supervisor Caldwell 

answered questions from 11 hunters mostly regarding the Region 4 Waterfowl Quality Hunt 

Program. 

 



14 
 

Hunter Education/Volunteer Coordinator  

 

Hunter Education Instructor Support:  Hunter Education Coordinator Steven Dazey activated 

eight new classes. Coordinator Dazey also assisted an instructor with ordering supplies, assisted 

another new instructor with closing a class, updated instructor information in the department 

database, answered questions on incentive permit requirements, and assisted new instructors with 

finding teaching teams to join. Coordinator Dazey also sent out two new applicant packets. 

Coordinator Dazey sent out letters to inactive instructors and removed them from the Kalkomey 

database. The hunter education policy manual requires an instructor to participate in at least one 

class each year to stay active. Dazey sent out a reminder to chief instructors to complete and 

return their 2016 financial reports. 

 

Hunter Education: Hunter Education Coordinator Dazey assisted students to find a hunter 

education class. This time of year, classes fill fast since a large number of students tend to wait 

until the last minute to complete their hunter education requirement. This is especially frustrating 

since there is a 25% surplus through most of the year of available seats in Region 4 classes. 

 

Instructor Advisory Committee:  Coordinator Dazey sent out a notice to Region 4 instructors 

reminding them to be sure and look around their teams and, if they feel that someone they teach 

with is deserving, to nominate them for the Terry Hoffer Memorial Firearm Safety Award. 

Dazey then assisted several instructors to get the stats for people that they wanted to nominate. 

 

GOAL 4:  SUPPORTING OUR WORKFORCE, IMPROVING BUSINESS PROCESSES, 

AND INVESTING IN TECHNOLOGY 

 

Wild Future Privat e Timberlands Conference Call: Private Lands Biologist Wingard and 

Regional Program Manger Link participated in a statewide call concerning improving 

recreational access on private timber lands. Methods used in the past and new potential ideas 

were discussed. 

 

Volunteer Effort s: Private Lands Biologist Wingard coordinated volunteer efforts for surveying 

Waterfowl Quality Hunt Program sites on weekends. 

 

License Renewal: Natural Resource Technicians Otto and Deyo completed pesticide and 

explosive license renewal requirements for their 2017 licenses. 

 

 

REGION 5 

 

GOAL 1: CONSERVE AND PROTECT NATIVE FISH AND WILD LIFE  

 

Wildlife Management  

 

Klickitat Mule Deer Surveys: Region 5 biologists and Pilot Emerson of JL Aviation conducted 

helicopter aerial mule deer surveys in the eastern portion of Klickitat County in GMUs 388 and 

382.  A total of 2,255 deer were counted over three days of surveying.  In addition, two bears, 
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several golden and bald eagles, porcupines, many coyotes, flocks of turkeys, Hungarian 

partridges, quail, and chukar were seen.  This yearôs survey was made a little more interesting 

and complicated by a 

snow storm that dumped 

a foot of snow on the 

survey area all the way 

down to Columbia River 

level.  Thanks to Pilot 

Emerson for safe flying 

in the bad weather.  

 

Klickitat mule deer 

surveys 

 

Mount St. Helens 

Wildlife Area 

December Elk Survey: 

Biologists Stephens and 

Holman conducted the 

December winter elk survey on the Mudflow Unit of the St. Helens Wildlife Area.  A total of 56 

elk were observed on the valley floor.  The composition consisted of eight cows, three calves, 

and 45 bulls.  There was no snow at the lower elevations and the snow line appeared to be 

around 3,000 feet.  The surveys are conducted once monthly during the winter and serve as an 

indicator of winter severity and the elk population.  See the attached photos from the elk survey, 

including two bulls sparring on the St. Helens Wildlife Area. 

 

 

Elk survey including two bulls sparring on the Mount St. Helens Wildlife Area 

 

Elk Hoof Disease Survival Study: Biologists Stephens and Holman followed up on an elk 

mortality this week in the Loo-Wit Game Management Unit.  The mortality response involved an 

eight-hour roundtrip 11-mile hike into a remote portion of the Mount St. Helens Volcanic 

Monument to locate and collect biological samples.  The elk was killed by and partially 


